
 
SAMPSON COUNTY 

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 
MEETING AGENDA  

June 1, 2015 
 

 

 7:00 pm Convene Regular Meeting  (County Auditorium) 
      Invocation and Pledge of Allegiance  
      Approve Agenda as Published  

 

 Roads  

Tab 1 Planning and Zoning Items 1 - 8 

 a. ZA-4-15-1: Request to Amend Section 4.18 C (Screening and Buffering) 
of the Sampson County Zoning Ordinance 

 

Tab 2 Reports and Presentations  

 a. Recognition of Retirees 9 

 b. Review of CSBG Activities of Cumberland Community Action Program 
(CCAP) in Sampson County 

10 - 35 

Tab 3 Action Items  

 a. Consideration of Amended Utility Easement with Duke Energy (Exit 355 
Site) 

36 

 b. Consideration of a Resolution Supporting Governor Pat McCrory’s 
Connect NC Bond Referendum 

37 - 69 

 c. Appointments  
 Adult Care Home Community Action Committee 
 Agri Exposition Center Board of Directors 
 Convention and Visitors Bureau  
 Eastern NC Housing Authority 
 Economic Development Commission 
 Jury Commission 
 Juvenile Crime Prevention Council (JCPC) 
 Nursing Home Community Action Committee 

 

70 - 75 

Tab 4 Consent Agenda 76 

 a. Approve the minutes of the January 21, 2015; March 4, 2015; and 
May 4, 2015 meetings 

77 - 95 

 b. Approve the Contract to Audit Accounts for FY Ending June 30, 2015 
with Thompson, Price, Scott, Adams & Co, PA 

96 - 99 



 
 Consent Agenda, continued 

 

 

 c. Award the bid for food services for the Department of Aging’s 
nutrition program to Bateman Senior Meals (Compass Group USA) 
for one-year with an option for two one-year extensions, at $3.90 (per 
meal-congregate), $4.29 (home delivered), and $.86 (low sodium 
snack)  

100 - 101 

 d. Adopt the resolution authorizing a public auction of surplus 
property to be held Friday, June 26, 2015 

102 - 105 

 e. Approve tax refunds as submitted 106 - 118 

 f. Approve budget amendments as submitted 119 - 126 

Tab 5 Board Information 127 

 a. Atlantic Coast Pipeline Project Update 128-131 

 
PRESENTATION OF PROPOSED BUDGET FOR FY 2015-2016  

Tab 6 Public Comment Period (See policies and procedures in agenda.) 
 

132 

 Closed Session – GS 143-318.11(a)(3) Attorney/Client  
 

 

 Adjournment  
 
 

OUR PUBLIC CHARGE  
The Board of Commissioners pledges to the citizens of Sampson County its respect. The Board asks its citizens 
to likewise conduct themselves in a respectful, courteous manner, both with Board members and fellow citizens. 
At any time should any member of the Board or any citizen fail to observe this public charge, the Chair (or 
presiding officer) will ask the offending person to leave the meeting until that individual regains personal 
control. Should decorum fail to be restored, the Chair (or presiding officer) will recess the meeting until such 
time that a genuine commitment to this public charge is observed.  All electronic devices such as cell phones, 
pagers, and computers should please be turned off or set to silent/vibrate. 

 



SAMPSON COUNTY 
BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

 
            ITEM ABSTRACT 

 
ITEM NO. 

 
1 (a)  

 

     
  Information Only x Public Comment 
Meeting Date: June 1, 2015 x Report/Presentation  Closed Session 
   Action Item x Planning/Zoning 
   Consent Agenda  Water District Issue 
  
  
SUBJECT: Planning Issues 

 

DEPARTMENT: Clinton-Sampson Planning and Zoning 
 

PUBLIC HEARING: Yes 
 

CONTACT PERSON: Mary Rose, Planning Director 
 

PURPOSE: To consider actions on planning issues as proposed by Sampson 
County Planning Board 
 

ATTACHMENTS: Memo, Planning Board Minutes 
 

BACKGROUND:  
 

ZA-4-15-1 The Sampson County Planning Board has unanimously 
recommended the approval of a text amendment to Section 4.18 C 
(Screening and Buffering) of the Sampson County Zoning Ordinance. 
As noted in the attached minutes, the request is made to clarify the 
buffering requirement for uses within RA Residential Agricultural 
districts and was recommended by Planning staff to improve 
ordinance language.   
 
The Chairman should open the hearing and call upon Planning 
Director Mary Rose who will review the amendment proposed by the 
Planning Board. A copy of the proposed changes is attached.  
 

RECOMMENDED 
ACTION OR MOTION: 

Approve zoning ordinance amendment ZA-4-15-1 as recommended 
by the Planning Board 
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 To:  Ed Causey, County Manager 

      From:    Mary M. Rose, Planning Director 

   Subject:    April 20, 2015 Sampson County Planning and Zoning Board Meeting - 

                    County Board of Commissioners June 1, 2015 Agenda Items 

       Date:    May 21, 2015 

 
The following request was addressed by the Planning and Zoning Board at their April 20, 2015 meeting: 

 

ZA-4-15-1 - An amendment request by Planning Staff to amend Section 4.18 C, Screening and 

Buffering, of the Sampson County Zoning Ordinance was unanimously recommended as follows: 

 

Existing: 

 

4.18 Screening and Buffering 

 

C. New or expanding uses and other uses that are subject to this provision must provide a 

vegetative buffer along the property boundary that separates the proposed or expanding 

nonresidential use and the existing residential use as a means to lessen the impact of 

nonresidential use on the residential use. 

 

The buffer shall be compact evergreen hedge or other type of evergreen foliage screening at least 

15 feet wide, which shall reach the height of at least eight (8) feet within three years, or shall be a 

combined fence and shrubbery screen, with the shrubbery facing the residential use. It shall be 

maintained at a minimum of eight (8) feet in height thereafter. 

 

The fence shall be at least 6’, but no greater than 8’, must be opaque, and made of materials that 

are normally accepted in the fencing industry. 

 

Earth-berms, other topographical features and existing wooded areas may be accepted in lieu of 

the above requirements, if they conceal the use from public view. 
 

Proposed: 

 

4.18 Screening and Buffering 

 

C. New or expanding uses in Commercial or Industrial zoning districts and other uses that are 

subject to this provision must provide a vegetative buffer along the property boundary that 

separates the proposed or expanding nonresidential use and the existing residential use as a 

means to lessen the impact of nonresidential use on the residential use. 

The buffer shall be compact evergreen hedge or other type of evergreen foliage screening at least 

15 feet wide, which shall reach the height of at least eight (8) feet within three years, or shall be a 

combined fence and shrubbery screen, with the shrubbery facing the residential use. It shall be 

maintained at a minimum of eight (8) feet in height thereafter. 

 

M E M O R A N D U M  
C L I N T O N - S A M P S O N  P L A N N I N G  A N D  D E V E L O P M E N T  

2 2 7  L I S B O N  S T R E E T  

C L I N T O N ,  N C   2 8 3 2 8  
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The fence shall be at least 6’, but no greater than 8’, must be opaque, and made of materials that 

are normally accepted in the fencing industry. 

 

Earth-berms, other topographical features and existing wooded areas may be accepted in lieu of 

the above requirements, if they conceal the use from public view. 

 

Please contact our office with any questions or comments. 

 

cc:  Susan Holder, Assistant County Manager 

 

attachment 
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MINUTES OF THE SAMPSON COUNTY 
PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD 

 
 

Meeting Date Members Present Members Absent 
April 20, 2015   Billy Cottle    
 Sherri Smith 

Scott Brown  
Debra Bass 
Gary Henry 
Ann Naylor 
Gary Mac Herring 

 
Minutes Approved 

 
Upon a motion by Ann Naylor and seconded by Billy Cottle, the minutes of the March 16, 2015 meeting were 
unanimously approved as presented. 
 

V-2-15-1 
 

A variance request by Orly Maldanado at 4493 Church Road from Sections 5.1 and 5.5 of the Sampson County 
Zoning Ordinance with regard to continuance of a nonconforming building. 
 
Mrs. Rose informed the Board that Mr. Maldanado had withdrawn his variance request. 
 

SU-4-15-1 
 
A special use request by Pristine Sun Fund 12, LLC to construct a Solar Farm located along Spencer Road (near 
873 Spencer Road) in an RA-Residential Agriculture district. 
 
Mr. Lynell Gilbert of Innovative Solar Systems, Mrs. Mary Rose with the Clinton-Sampson Planning Department, 
Ms. Heather Peterson with Pristine Sun were sworn in by Chairman Scott Brown. 
 
Mrs. Rose presented the following findings of fact: 
 

1. Kimberly Lewis has signed the special use application as the applicant of the property under 
consideration.  

2. The property under consideration contains approximately 30 acres. The applicant is proposing to 
develop 30 acres as shown on the location map. (See the attached site plan.) 

3. The property is currently zoned RA-Residential Agriculture.  
4. The proposed project meets all setbacks, and other dimensional criteria required by the Sampson   

County Zoning Ordinance. 
5. There will be a 6 foot tall fence around the solar equipment. 
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6. The properties adjacent to the north, south, and west are zoned RA-Residential Agriculture. The 
property to the east is in Faison’s extra territorial jurisdiction. 

7. All adjacent property owners within 100’ have been notified by mail and the property has been 
posted.  

 
The Planning Board must make the following findings in order to grant a Special Use permit: 
 
A.  That the use will not materially endanger the public health or safety if located according to the plan 

submitted and approved; 
B.   That the use meets all required conditions and specifications; 
C.   That the use will not substantially injure the value of adjoining or abutting property, or that the use is 

a public necessity, and;  
D.  That the location and character of the use, if developed according to the plan as submitted and 

approved, will be in harmony with the area in which it is to be located and in general conformity with 
the Sampson County Land Use Plan. 

 
Ms. Heather Peterson informed the board she was representing Pristine Sun and she would be able to answer any 
questions about the proposed solar farm. 
 
After hearing the evidence and findings of fact as presented above, Mr. Scott Brown asked the board to consider 
each of the special conditions separately. 
  

The Planning Board must make the following findings in order to grant a Special Use permit: 
 
A. Mrs. Sherri Smith made a motion that no material evidence was presented to indicate the use would 

materially endanger the public health or safety if located according to the plan submitted and 
approved; the motion was seconded by Mrs. Ann Naylor and unanimously approved by the Board. 
 

B. Mr. Billy Cottle made a motion that the use meets all required conditions and specifications; the 
motion was seconded by Mrs. Ann Naylor and approved unanimously by the Board. 

 
C. Mrs. Ann Naylor made a motion the use will not substantially injure the value of adjoining or 

abutting property or that the use is a public necessity, the motion was seconded by Mr. Gary Henry 
and approved unanimously by the Board.  

 
D.  Mrs. Debra Bass made a motion the location and character of the use, if developed according to the 

plan as submitted and approved, will be in harmony with the area in which it is to be located and in 
general conformity with the Sampson County Land Use Plan, the motion was seconded by Ms. Ann 
Naylor and approved unanimously by the Board. 

 
The request was unanimously approved by the Board. 
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SU-4-15-2 
 
A special use request by Innovative Solar Systems to construct a Solar Farm located along Hobbton Highway and 
east of Cedar View Lane in an RA-Residential Agriculture district. 
 
Sherri Smith recused herself from this special use since she lives in close proximity to the proposed 
property. 
 
Mrs. Rose presented the following findings of fact: 
 

1. Richard Green has signed the special use application as the applicant of the property under 
consideration. 

2. The applicant is proposing to develop 45 acres as shown on the location map. (See the attached 
site plan.) 

3. The property is currently zoned RA-Residential Agriculture.  
4. The proposed project meets all setbacks, and other dimensional criteria required by the Sampson   

County Zoning Ordinance. 
5. There will be a 6 foot tall fence around the solar equipment. 
6. The properties adjacent to the north, south, east and west are zoned RA-Residential Agriculture.  
7. All adjacent property owners within 100’ have been notified by mail and the property has been 

posted. 
 

The Planning Board must make the following findings in order to grant a Special Use permit: 
 
A.  That the use will not materially endanger the public health or safety if located according to the plan 

submitted and approved; 
B.   That the use meets all required conditions and specifications; 
C.   That the use will not substantially injure the value of adjoining or abutting property, or that the use is 

a public necessity, and;  
D.  That the location and character of the use, if developed according to the plan as submitted and 

approved, will be in harmony with the area in which it is to be located and in general conformity with 
the Sampson County Land Use Plan. 

 
Mr. Lynell Gilbert with Innovative Solar Systems informed the board and the audience the solar equipment would 
have to be removed by the developer after the 30 year contract had expired, the solar panels emitted no more 
electrons than your average electrical device in your home, and the remainder of the property not being developed 
could still be farmed by the owners. 
 
After hearing the evidence and findings of facts as presented above, Mr. Scott Brown asked the board to consider 
each of the special conditions separately. 
  
The Planning Board must make the following findings in order to grant a Special Use permit: 
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A. Mrs. Ann Naylor made a motion that no material evidence was presented to indicate the use would 
materially endanger the public health or safety if located according to the plan submitted and approved; the 
motion was seconded by Mr. Gary Henry and unanimously approved by the Board. 
 
B. Mr. Billy Cottle made a motion that the use meets all required conditions and specifications; the motion 
was seconded by Mrs. Debra Bass and approved unanimously by the Board. 
 
C. Mrs. Debra Bass made a motion the use will not substantially injure the value of adjoining or abutting 
property or that the use is a public necessity, the motion was seconded by Mr. Gary Henry and approved 
unanimously by the Board.  
 
D.  Mrs. Ann Naylor made a motion the location and character of the use, if developed according to the plan 
as submitted and approved, will be in harmony with the area in which it is to be located and in general conformity 
with the Sampson County Land Use Plan, the motion was seconded by Mr. Billy Cottle and approved 
unanimously by the Board. 
 
The request was unanimously approved. 
 

TA-4-15-1 
 
A text amendment by planning staff to amend Section 4.18 C, Screening and Buffering, of the Sampson 
County Zoning Ordinance. 

 
Existing: 
 
4.18 Screening and Buffering 
 
C. New or expanding uses and other uses that are subject to this provision must provide a 
vegetative buffer along the property boundary that separates the proposed or expanding 
nonresidential use and the existing residential use as a means to lessen the impact of nonresidential 
use on the residential use. 
 
The buffer shall be compact evergreen hedge or other type of evergreen foliage screening at least 15 
feet wide, which shall reach the height of at least eight (8) feet within three years, or shall be a 
combined fence and shrubbery screen, with the shrubbery facing the residential use. It shall be 
maintained at a minimum of eight (8) feet in height thereafter. 
 
The fence shall be at least 6’, but no greater than 8’, must be opaque, and made of materials that are 
normally accepted in the fencing industry. 
 
Earth-berms, other topographical features and existing wooded areas may be accepted in lieu of the 
above requirements, if they conceal the use from public view. 
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Proposed: 
 
4.18 Screening and Buffering 
 
C. New or expanding uses in Commercial or Industrial zoning districts and other uses that are 
subject to this provision must provide a vegetative buffer along the property boundary that separates 
the proposed or expanding nonresidential use and the existing residential use as a means to lessen the 
impact of nonresidential use on the residential use. 
The buffer shall be compact evergreen hedge or other type of evergreen foliage screening at least 15 
feet wide, which shall reach the height of at least eight (8) feet within three years, or shall be a 
combined fence and shrubbery screen, with the shrubbery facing the residential use. It shall be 
maintained at a minimum of eight (8) feet in height thereafter. 
 
The fence shall be at least 6’, but no greater than 8’, must be opaque, and made of materials that are 
normally accepted in the fencing industry. 
 
Earth-berms, other topographical features and existing wooded areas may be accepted in lieu of the 
above requirements, if they conceal the use from public view. 

 
Mrs. Rose informed the Board this request is made in order to clarify buffering requirements for uses 
within the RA Residential Agriculture district.  Mrs. Rose further informed the Board staff is making a 
concerted effort to improve the ordinance language based upon staff interpretation of the most 
reasonable regulation of property.  She informed the Board most commercial type uses within the RA 
Residential Agriculture zoning district were identified as special use and therefore would require 
Planning Board review and approval.  This would provide the Planning Board the opportunity to place 
additional buffering requirements upon any of the commercial special uses within this district on a case 
by case basis. 
 
After Board discussion, Billy Cottle made a motion to recommend approval of the request as presented, seconded 
by Gary Mac Herring and unanimously recommended for approval by the Board. 
 
Ayes:  Unanimous 
 
 
 

________________________________ 
Chairman 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

________________________________ 
Secretary 
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SAMPSON COUNTY 
BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

 
            ITEM ABSTRACT 

 
ITEM NO. 

 
2 (a)  

 

     
  Information Only  Public Comment 
Meeting Date: June 1, 2015 x Report/Presentation  Closed Session 
   Action Item  Planning/Zoning 
   Consent Agenda  Water District Issue 
  
  
SUBJECT: Recognition of Retirees 

 

DEPARTMENT: Governing Body 
 

PUBLIC HEARING: No 
 

CONTACT PERSON: Chairman Lockamy 
 

PURPOSE: To recognize retiring County employees for their years of service 
 

ATTACHMENTS: None 
 

BACKGROUND:  
 

The following employees are recent retirees: 
 
Ramona S. Harrell (Inspections) – October 2003 – May 2015 
 
Arrida Johnson (Social Services) – September 1985 – June 2015 
 

RECOMMENDED 
ACTION OR MOTION: 

Present each employee with a County plaque commemorating years of 
service  
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SAMPSON COUNTY 
BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

 
            ITEM ABSTRACT 

 
ITEM NO. 

 
2 (b)  

 

     
  Information Only  Public Comment 
Meeting Date: June 1, 2015 x Report/Presentation  Closed Session 
   Action Item  Planning/Zoning 
   Consent Agenda  Water District Issue 
  
  
SUBJECT: Review of Community Service Block Grant (CSBG) Activities of Cumberland 

Community Action Program (CCAP) in Sampson County 
 

DEPARTMENT: Governing Body 
 

PUBLIC HEARING: No 
 

CONTACT PERSON: Edwin Causey, County Manager 
Commissioner Albert Kirby 
 

PURPOSE: To review activities conducted by CSBG designee agency Cumberland 
Community Action Program (CCAP) in Sampson County 
 

ATTACHMENTS: Report on CCAP Initiatives in Sampson County (originally provided as Board 
Information in May 2015 agenda) 
 

BACKGROUND:  
 

Commissioner Kirby has asked that the information included in your May 
agenda on the Sampson County initiatives implemented by Cumberland 
Community Action Program (CCAP) be provided for discussion on the June 
agenda. CCAP is the County’s designated agency for Community Services 
Block Grant funding (CSBG).  Commissioner Kirby serves as the 
commissioners’ appointee to the organization, and is currently its Co-
Chairman. 
 
 

RECOMMENDED 
ACTION OR MOTION: 

Discuss CCAP activities in Sampson County 
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SAMPSON COUNTY  
BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

 
            ITEM ABSTRACT 

 
ITEM NO. 

 
3 (a) 

 

     
  Information Only  Public Comment 

Meeting Date: June 1, 2015  Report/Presentation  Closed Session 
  x Action Item  Planning/Zoning 
   Consent Agenda  Water District Issue 

  
  
SUBJECT: Consideration of an Amended Utility Easement with Duke Energy 

(Exit 355 Site) 
 

DEPARTMENT: Economic Development 
 

PUBLIC HEARING: No 
 

CONTACT PERSON: John Swope, Economic Developer 
 

PURPOSE: To consider approval of amended utility easement on the 
industrial site at Exit 355 
 

ATTACHMENTS: None 
 

BACKGROUND: Economic Developer John Swope has advised our office that 
Duke/Progress Energy has informed him that their requirements 
for utility easements have changed and that they are requesting an 
amendment to the utility easement that is part of the industrial site 
at the Exit 355 site. The original utility easement would have 
existed with the original purchase of the property for Fibrowatt. 
Surveys were not yet available at agenda preparation time and will 
be provided at the meeting. 
 

PRIOR BOARD ACTION: N/A 
 

RECOMMENDED  
ACTION OR MOTION: 

Consider approval of execution of amended utility easement 
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SAMPSON COUNTY  
BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

 
            ITEM ABSTRACT 

 
ITEM NO. 

 
3 (b) 

 

     
  Information Only  Public Comment 

Meeting Date: June 1, 2015  Report/Presentation  Closed Session 
  x Action Item  Planning/Zoning 
   Consent Agenda  Water District Issue 

  
  
SUBJECT: Consideration of a Resolution Supporting Governor Pat McCrory’s 

Connect NC Bond Referendum 
 

DEPARTMENT: Governing Body 
 

PUBLIC HEARING: No 
 

CONTACT PERSON: Chairman Billy Lockamy 
 

PURPOSE: To consider adoption of a resolution supporting the Governor’s 
Connect NC bond proposals 
 

ATTACHMENTS: Resolution, Connect NC materials 
 

BACKGROUND: The Governor’s Office has provided information regarding the 
$2.85 billion bond proposal advocated by Governor McCrory. The 
bond issue, named Connect NC, seeks to address infrastructure 
needs in the state. The information provided by the Governor’s 
Office notes that low interest rates make this an attractive 
opportunity. They further note that the Governor has 
recommended to the General Assembly that additional costs 
incurred by the counties to hold elections in November for the 
Connect NC bond referendum be reimbursed by the State. 
 
The Governor’s Office is requesting the Board’s support for the 
bond referendum through the adoption of a resolution, and a draft 
resolution is provided for your consideration.  
 

PRIOR BOARD ACTION: N/A 
 

RECOMMENDED  
ACTION OR MOTION: 

Consider adoption of the resolution 
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                               Resolution in Support of Governor Pat McCrory's  
                                             Connect NC Bond Proposals 
 
            WHEREAS, Governor Pat McCrory has proposed a $2.85 billion bond initiative 
intended to connect North Carolina cities and towns in the 21st century by building roads, 
upgrading technology, constructing and improving educational facilities, enhancing 
medical services, supporting our military installations, improving parks and recreational 
facilities, and building and improving port and rail infrastructure; and 

WHEREAS, these strategic investments, as proposed, are designed to benefit every 
community across this great State and will create jobs and improve the quality of life and 
environment for every North Carolinian; and 

WHEREAS, because of North Carolina's fiscal strength and strong balance sheet, no 
tax increase will be required to fund these bonds and in addition, the State's Triple A bond 
rating will be preserved; and 

WHEREAS, by not addressing our serious infrastructure deficiencies now, our 
State will lose its ability to compete in the future, interest rates will go up, costs to 
taxpayers will increase, congestion will worsen and jobs will not expand at the rate 
needed to sustain a healthy and vibrant North Carolina; and 

WHEREAS, the citizens of North Carolina must be allowed to make the important 
decision of investing in the opportunities provided to our future generations through the 
Connect NC bond initiative. 

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Commissioners of the 
County of Sampson supports Governor McCrory's Connect NC bond initiative and 
encourages the General Assembly to allow North Carolina's citizens to vote on this 
critical bond proposal to ensure North Carolina's future on the global stage. 

 
ADOPTED, this the 1st day of June 2015. 

 

 

     ______________________________________ 
      Billy C. Lockamy, Chairman 

 

ATTEST: 

 

______________________________ 
Susan J. Holder, Clerk to the Board 
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SAMPSON COUNTY  
BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

 
            ITEM ABSTRACT 

 
ITEM NO. 

 
3 (c) 

 

     
  Information Only  Public Comment 

Meeting Date: June 1, 2015  Report/Presentation  Closed Session 
  x Action Item  Planning/Zoning 
   Consent Agenda  Water District Issue 

  
  
SUBJECT: Appointments 

 

DEPARTMENT: Governing Body 
 

PUBLIC HEARING: No 
 

CONTACT PERSON: Vice Chairperson Sue Lee 
 

PURPOSE: To consider appointments to various boards and commissions 
 

 

Adult Care Community Action Committee 
Joni Fay Fetterman was recently appointed to the remainder of Mr. Winifred Ashford’s term, 
which now expires as of June 2015. She will need to be reappointed for a full 3-year term. Elsie 
McPhail’s term also expires, but she is unable to continue to serve due to health reasons and so a 
replacement appointee is sought.  
 
Agri Exposition Board 
The terms of Floyd Collins, Keith Jones and Robby James expire June 2015. Mr. Collins and Mr. 
Jones have agreed to serve again; Mr. James does not wish to serve again.  
 
Convention and Visitors Bureau 
The terms of Anna Peele (Public Advocate-Tourism), Tammy Peterson (Business), and Janna 
Bass (Travel Related Organization - Chamber) all expire in June, and there is one vacancy 
representing a Lodging Provider (former appointee was from George Hi Plantation). Ms. Peele is 
not eligible for reappointment, and the CVB staff is seeking a replacement. They are also seeking 
someone for the Lodging Provider seat. The CVB Board recommends that the new Chamber 
Director Laura Deans replace Janna Bass and that Tammy Peterson be reappointed.  
 
Eastern NC Housing Authority Mr. Bill Scott’s term expires in June, and he has been 
recommended for appointment for another 5-year term. Mr. Scott has agreed to serve for one 
more year.  
 
Economic Development Commission 
The terms of Billy Ray Jordan, Sr., Hugh Carr, Pat Nobles and Jerry Hobbs expire June 2015. All 
have indicated their desire to be reappointed. 
 
Jury Commission 
Ms. Vickie Bass’s term on the Jury Commission expires June 2015. She is recommended for 
reappointment by the Clerk of Court and is willing to serve again. 
 
(continued next page) 
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Juvenile Justice Crime Prevention Council 
There are three seats with terms expiring June 2015. The committee has requested reappointment 
of all three people currently serving: Terrace Miller (City School representative), Darold Cox 
(General Public representative), and Billy F. Jackson (General Public representative). In addition, 
two County departmental designees should be changed: Lynn Fields to replace Shannon 
Blanchard (DSS), and Beverly Vause to replace Katrina Powell (Parks and Recreation). 
 
Finally, two members no longer attend. One, Kennie Buchanon (General Public representative) 
does not need to be replaced as the committee has adequate representation in this category. 
However, the other member Nate Bell is a Business representative, and the committee would 
welcome a replacement in that category.  
 
Nursing Home Community Action Committee 
The terms of Linda Combs and Sandra Raynor expire June 2015. Both are recommended for 
reappointment. 
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SAMPSON COUNTY  
BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

 
            ITEM ABSTRACT 

 
ITEM NO. 

 
4 

 

     
  Information Only  Public Comment 

Meeting Date: June 1, 2015  Report/Presentation  Closed Session 
   Action Item  Planning/Zoning 
  x Consent Agenda  Water District Issue 

  
  
SUBJECT: Consent Agenda  

 
DEPARTMENT: Administration/Multiple Departments 

 
ITEM DESCRIPTIONS/ATTACHMENTS: 
 

a. Approve the minutes of the January 21, 2015; March 4, 2015; and May 4, 2015 meetings 
 

b. Approve the Contract to Audit Accounts for FY Ending June 30, 2015 with Thompson, Price, 
Scott, Adams & Co, PA 
 

c. Award the bid for food services for the Department of Aging’s nutrition program to Bateman 
Senior Meals (Compass Group USA) for one-year with an option for two one-year extensions, 
at $3.90 (per meal-congregate), $4.29 (home delivered), and $.86 (low sodium snack)  
 

d. Adopt a resolution authorizing a public auction of surplus property to be held Friday, June 26, 
2015 
 

e. Approve tax refunds as submitted 
 

f. Approve budget amendments as submitted 
 

RECOMMENDED  
ACTION OR MOTION: 

Motion to approve Consent Agenda as presented 
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SAMPSON COUNTY,                                                                              January 21, 2015 
NORTH CAROLINA 
 
 

The Sampson County Board of Commissioners convened at 1:00 p.m. on 
Monday, January 21, 2015 in the County Auditorium, 435 Rowan Road in Clinton, 
North Carolina. Members present: Chairman Billy C. Lockamy, Vice Chairperson Sue 
Lee, and Commissioners Albert D. Kirby Jr., Harry Parker, and Clark H. Wooten.  
 

The Chairman convened the meeting and called upon Commissioner Parker for 
the invocation.  
 
Item 1:  Presentation – Consultant’s Report on Job Classification, 

Compensation, and Benefits Programs Study 
 

County Manager Ed Causey provided the Board with copies of the presentation 
and explained that Administration was in the process of sending a copy of the 
presentation to each department head for distribution to employees. (Copies filed in 
Inc. Minute Book _____, Page ____.) He then introduced John Anzivino and Cheryl 
Dallas of Springsted Incorporated.   
 
Purpose of Classification and Compensation Study 
John Anzivino and Sheryl Dallas of Springsted Incorporated provided a PowerPoint 
presentation explaining the components of the Job Classification, Compensation and 
Benefits Program Study. Mr. Anzivino informed the Board that the study presentation 
would address topics of interest such as: why a community does the studies; what were 
the county’s objectives; how the goals and objectives were met, and the study findings. 
Mr. Anzivino and Ms. Dallas stated that the purpose of a Classification, Compensation, 
and Benefits Pay Study is to: ensure that the compensation and benefits are equitable 
and competitive in the labor market, to ensure that employees’ position descriptions are 
up-to-date, to address salary compression issues, to aid in reducing employee turnover, 
to ensure federal regulations are met (FSLA and ADA), and to ensure that jobs are fair 
and that their rankings and pay are based upon a rational system of evaluation. Ms. 
Dallas informed the Board that the study helps identify compression issues and 
employee turnover issues. Mr. Anzivino elaborated on the dynamics of employee 
turnout and the costs thereof, stating that the quality of service suffers when there is 
turnover.  

 
Local Government Cycles for Classification and Compensation 
Mr. Anzivino stated that from a historical perspective there were significant job 
classification and job description changes within the county since 2003. According to 
statistics, most local governments conduct studies every five to seven years. He noted 
that the economy has had a major impact on the commonality of the studies, resulting 
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in an increase prior to 2008, a decrease during the time span of 2010-2012, and a 
resurgence early 2012. Many localities have recognized the need for compensation and 
classification assessments due to changes in job description and the responsibilities of 
employees and a shifting labor market. 
 
The County’s Objectives 
Ms. Dallas informed the Board that the county’s objective was to determine how it 
compared with other counties within the labor market, and to update the classification 
system and salary ranges. Springsted had the task of taking a comprehensive view on 
the internal salary relationships to guarantee they are maintainable. Ms. Dallas then 
focused on career progression, explaining that the study would help implement a stable 
and equitable career progression policy. She also expressed that the study would focus 
on pay strategies and accompanying policies, and guarantee that they are up to date 
and meet the needs of the county. Lastly, the study would focus on the external market 
to compare the county’s total compensation rate with local competitors, and identify 
recommendations for future actions.  
 
Methodology 
Ms. Dallas informed the Board that the process was an in depth process of which 
included meeting with the County Manager and management staff, department heads 
(both collectively and individually), and then employee orientation meetings. From 
there the data collected was compiled. The primary data collection tool, the Position 
Analysis Questionnaire (PAQ), was given to each employee to explain their jobs and the 
responsibilities thereof. The information gathered from the PAQ and the orientation 
meetings were used to update the job descriptions. The next step was to conduct an 
evaluation of the jobs. Mr. Anzivino stated that Springsted uses a copyrighted system, 
known as Systematic Analysis Factor Evaluation System (SAFE System), to evaluate the 
jobs and to determine relative work in the positions. The descriptions were also used as 
the basis of the salary survey. Benefits data and an employee census were gathered to 
get a better understanding of the current condition. He stated that the data revealed 215 
position descriptions which were narrowed due to the findings of the data. With the 
data gained Springsted was able to develop a salary schedule, decided positions and 
pay grades, and lastly, develop implementation options.  
 
Study Findings 
Mr. Anzivino revealed there were internal pay and equity issues (like jobs being paid 
differently), stating that 82% of the county’s employees fall below the recommended 
minimum on the current pay grade. Based on the market data collected, the county’s 
pay scale needed reconstructing, as well as periodic updates of the plan as resources 
permit. The study identified that there are concerns with current and future turnover 
numbers, as well as difficulty with hiring new employees, which causes concern as 
well. He then informed the Board they found that there was a need to update the job 
classifications due to inconsistencies in regards to ADA and FLSA, outdated job titles, 
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and job descriptions of which failed to accurately describe the responsibilities of the job. 
The study also revealed that certain positions required extensive education experience 
and that adjustments are needed to be made to these positions, citing Administration.  

 
Mr. Anzivino informed the Board that it is very common among local government to 
have compression issues, placing the responsibility on the recession of 2008 and the 
ensuing economic challenges. In addition to the compression issue, Mr. Anzivino noted 
that the county’s compensation system has been neglected since 2009 dues to the 
aforementioned challenges. He expressed the need for a Human Resources Department 
and suggested that the county sincerely look into implementing a Human Resource 
Department. He noted that the county lacks a pay philosophy.  Mr. Anzivino stated that 
overall the employee morale is high, and that the employees really enjoy their jobs. 

 
Ms. Dallas made reference to the county’s lack of a developed pay philosophy, which 
would guarantee fair and equitable compensation, as well as competitive pay in the 
market place. Ms. Dallas stated that the study revealed the need for an affordable pay 
structure. She cited county’s need to develop a system of pay grades, which would 
decide how employees are paid relative to one another within the organization, as well 
as relative to the job market.  
 
Salary Survey Benchmark Municipalities 
Mr. Anzivino informed the Board that salary survey information was requested from 13 
localities who were likely competitors for employees and whose jobs were similar in 
function - Bladen, Chatham, Cumberland, Duplin, Harnett, Johnston, Lenoir, Onslow, 
Pender and Wayne counties, and Cities of Clinton, Fayetteville, and Wilmington. Only 
the City of Clinton failed to respond. From the information received a proposed pay 
scale was developed.  
 
The Board took a ten-minute break, then reconvened. 
 
Salary Survey Results and Pay Scale Comparisons 
Mr. Anzivino explained that the county’s current pay scale is considered an open-range 
system, having a hiring range, a minimum, mid-point and a maximum, providing 
flexibility for salary increases when resources are available. Based on the study most of 
the benchmark localities have an open-range system as well. There are 39 salary grades, 
with a 50% spread from the minimum salary range to the maximum salary range, with 
a 5% separation from each grade. The proposed pay scale is an open-range pay scale as 
well, with an adjusted spread of 55% from the minimum to maximum salary range. The 
proposed study will continue with the consistency of having a 5% between grades. Mr. 
Anzivino then presented the Board with the proposed pay scale.  
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Ms. Dallas presented the methodology behind the study. Springsted used Systematic 
Analysis Factor Evaluation System (SAFE System), a point-factor system, which assigns 
a systematic number of points based on factors to determine the complexity of each 
position. The factors include: training and ability, education, level and complexity of 
work, and physical demands, independence of actions, supervision exercise, experience 
type and amount of experience, human relation skills, working conditions and 
environment, and the impact on end results. Ms. Dallas provided a scattergraph 
showing the correlation of the Systematic Analysis Factor Evaluation System.  
 
Implementation Options  
Mr. Anzivino informed the Board that a roster of 523 full-time employees was obtained 
to determine if salaries are within the existing ranges. This would assist in solving 
salary compression issues. There were three (3) implementation options presented, all 
of which focused on market competitiveness, internal equity, and salary compression 
among current employees. Each option is guarantees that each employee reaches the 
minimum of their pay range.  
 
Option 1: Option 1 guarantees that every position would be moved from the minimum 
of the recommended pay grade. The study showed that 82% of the County’s employees 
are paid below the minimum of their particular pay grade. Mr. Anzivino informed the 
Board that it would cost the county $2,385,025 or 14.10% of total salaries. Implementing 
Option 1 would increase market comparability and competitiveness. Unfortunately, 
Option 1 does not address the compression issue.  
 
Option 2: Option 2 addresses and manages the salary compression issue. Employees 
currently below the minimum of the recommended pay grade would be moved to the 
minimum of the recommended pay grade or provide a minimum 2% increase, 
whichever is greater. This option impacts 100% of the employees. Option 2 includes 
adjustments to Option 1, and provides minimum level of funding to address salary 
compression issues. Implementing Option 2 has an annual cost of $2,433,040 or 14.38% 
of total County salaries. Implementing Option 2 increases market comparability and 
competitiveness.  
 
Option 3, Years of Service Adjustment: Option 3 deals most aggressively with salary 
compression by providing 0.5% per year of service. This option impacts 100% of the 
employees and includes adjustment to minimums. Implementation of Option 3 has an 
annual cost of $2,948,093 or 17.42% of total County salaries.  
 
Mr. Anzivino noted that four (4) year phasing in options were provided to reduce the 
overall annual impact to the County. The implementation costs range from $596,256 per 
year for Option 1 to $737,023 per year for Option 3.  
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On-going Administration 
Ms. Dallas stated that the study provides information in regards to the administration 
in the pay plan in the future. She informed the Board that base adjustments need to be 
reviewed and updated annually based on variables such as: the consumer price index, 
the competitive market and other organizations, surveys and economic indicators. Ms. 
Dallas informed the Board that there are other annual adjustments that would need 
updating annually such as pay ranges, employee wages, and adjustments that recognize 
individual employee performance. She suggested that the Board address the topic of 
career ladders and the specifics of it.  
 
The County’s Fringe Benefits 
Ms. Dallas then transitioned into discussing fringe benefits. According to the survey 
findings, Sampson County provides leave generally consistent with other organizations. 
Sampson County provides slightly more annual leave and contributes more to health 
insurance costs than the comparable organizations. Ms. Dallas informed the Board that 
retiree health benefit plan’s unfunded liability needed to be evaluated. 
 
Closing 
In closing, Mr. Anzivino informed the Board that Springsted would willingly conduct a 
work session with the Board to review the data collected in greater detail. He reiterated 
that importance of the study and the significance of implementing the pay plan, noting 
that it will result in equitable and competitive compensation for employees.  
 

County Manager Ed Causey suggested that the Board take some time to review 
the information provided by Springsted, and noted that the same presentation would 
be made that evening to interested employees. He suggested that the Board allow all 
employee questions and comments to be addressed by the County Manager’s office 
until the Board had optimum time to review the information and presentation. Mr. 
Causey suggested that the Board may wish to provide an open forum for employees to 
address their questions. 
 
Item 2: Consideration of Resolution Requesting NCDOT Abandonment of 

Portion of SR 1658 (Martin Road) 
 

The County Manager presented a draft resolution regarding the NCDOT closing 
of Martin Road, noting the County Attorney had confirmed that a public hearing was 
not required for the action. If adopted, the resolution is sent to NCDOT to proceed with 
road closure. It was noted that the road closure was sought by Kansas City Sausage to 
assist with expansion plans. Upon a motion made by Commissioner Kirby and 
seconded by Commissioner Parker, the Board voted unanimously to adopt the 
resolution. (Copy filed in Inc. Minute Book _____, Page _____.) 
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Adjournment 
 
 Upon a motion made by Commissioner Wooten and seconded by Vice 
Chairperson Sue Lee, the Board voted unanimously to adjourn. 
 

 
 
 
________________________________  ________________________________ 
Billy C. Lockamy, Chairman   Susan J. Holder, Clerk to the Board 
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SAMPSON COUNTY,                                                                              March 4, 2015 
NORTH CAROLINA 
 
 

The Sampson County Board of Commissioners re-convened at 5:30 p.m. on 
Wednesday, March 4, 2015 in the County Auditorium, 435 Rowan Road in Clinton, 
North Carolina. Members present: Chairman Billy C. Lockamy, Vice Chairperson Sue 
Lee, and Commissioners Albert D. Kirby Jr., Harry Parker, and Clark H. Wooten.  
 
Item 1  Employee Forum: Pay Plan, Classifications and Benefits Study 

 
The Chairman convened the meeting and explained that this segment of the 

meeting was for the purpose of sharing comments, concerns or suggestions 
regarding the planned implementation of the Pay Plan, Classifications and Benefits 
Study.  

 
The floor was opened for comments. The following comments were offered: 

 
Daomi Strickland: I work for the Sheriff’s Office. Mine is not really a question, it’s 
just a suggestion. I know that the sworn personnel, they have a career ladder that 
allows them periodic ways to advance. And the clerical workers, from what I 
understand in our agency, we have just an Administrative Specialist I and an 
Administrative Specialist II. So I would like to suggest that there be more 
opportunity/levels for non-sworn personnel. I’ve been there for seven years but 
there are people who can be there their whole career as a Specialist I and Specialist 
II, and I’d like that to be considered that there be more levels for clerical 
people/non-sworn people to advance. If you’d consider that please.  

 
Lisa Tyndall: My name is Lisa Tyndall, and I work with the Department of Social 
Services. I would like for you guys to reconsider for the employees that have been there 
for less than 5 years with not being able to have post-employment benefits. I’m 
speaking for myself here. The benefit packet was one of the main reasons I took a job 
with the County. I took a cut in pay to come to the county just because of the benefits. 
And because I’m not going to have my five years by July 1st then I’m going to lose that. 
And that’s very upsetting to me as well as some of the others that are in the same boat 
that I’m in. I’d like for you guys to reconsider that. I don’t have a problem with paying 
for a portion of my benefits, I just think that if this plan is going to implemented as of 
July 1st , that maybe you guys could consider letting that be with new hires starting July 
1st and in the future. I think that if we’ve already established ourselves there and have 
already several years there that we should have the option of doing that at the same rate 
that the retirees that have already retired and they’re afforded to able to keep their 
benefits to pay a portion of their rates. Then I would ask that you consider that the ones 
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that are already currently employed or are full-time employees be afforded the same 
benefit.  

Commissioner Parker encouraged those present to express their opinions and 
concerns.  

County Manager Ed Causey reiterated key points of the study. He informed the Board 
that Finance Officer David Clack has provided each department heads with a 
spreadsheet which would calculate salaries based on Option 3 of the Pay Plan, 
Classifications and Benefits Study, which is based on years of service. Mr. Causey then 
expounded on certain aspects of Option 3, noting that there were concerns whether 
recently promoted employees would benefit from the implementation, or whether it 
would have been more beneficial to be credited the salary increase based upon years of 
service. He informed the Board that employees that have changed positions but have 
stayed within the same pay grade would be credited the years of service of which they 
worked in that particular pay grade. In the event an employee was promoted and the 
promotion resulted in a change of pay grade, the employee would receive the greater 
pay rate of the two. He also stated that there were questions with concerns as to 
whether any of the Options would result in a decrease in pay. He stated that these 
concerns had been taken into consideration, and that every effort has been made for no 
employee to experience a decrease in salary. Mr. Causey informed the Board that the 
Administrative staff and department heads will work closely together to provide the 
Board with ideas and recommendations of cuts totaling $345,000, beginning July 1st, 
2015.  Commissioner Kirby interjected that according to the study it appears there is a 
need for salary adjustments, but due to a lack of additional funding, there may be a 
need to eliminate positions in the event there is no increase in revenue. Mr. Causey 
expressed that eliminating positions is one of the options under sincere consideration, 
along with other potential areas of saving. Mr. Causey then informed the Board that 
there were concerns with employees with five or less years of experience losing their 
post-employment health benefits. He expressed that this was something he ultimately 
did not want to happen, but in order to protect the long-term fiscal liability of the 
county, it is a necessity. On the counter side, the plan is structured to provide long-term 
interests for employees such as, the 401K plan which the county will match employees 
401K input up to 5%. He suggested that the county consider cost-of-living adjustments 
(COLAS) as the county moves forward with this market-based study. Mr. Causey stated 
that the Administration staff has been consistent and fair with implementing the plan, 
and will continue to do so to all persons involved in the future.  

In response to Ms. Lisa Tyndall’s request for consideration, Commissioner Kirby 
asked what would be the cost for allowing all employees that are currently under five 
years of service to receive post-employment benefits. Mr. Clack informed the Board 
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post-employment coverage costs the county approximately $900,000 per year and 
approximately $1.5 million in liability for all employees. He continued by stating that 
the cost for including all employees under 5 years of service is a relatively small 
amount, but that removing the option for post-employment benefits for employees 
under five (5) years of service would create consistent cap. Mr. Clack concluded by 
stating that by doing so post-employment benefits liability would began to decrease, 
thus increasing the county’s long-term stability.  

The floor was opened again for any further comments, and the following were 
offered: 

James Jones: My name is James Jones, and I obviously work with the Sheriff’s Office. 
My concern is the employees with the fifteen years of service not being eligible to have 
insurance unless you’ve worked 20 consecutive years, and being at the age of 58. I 
started in 2003 with the county with the intentions of hopefully being able to retire at 51 
years old. I’ve tried to do every decision I’ve made in my life since I’ve gotten older was 
trying to ensure my future. So now, at this point, I’d have to work from 51 to 58 to 
receive the post-employment insurance. That’s touching right back on what she said. 
That’s a strong concern.  

Vice-Chairperson Lee expressed that she was pleased that the employees will 
have salaries comparable to larger other municipalities with larger tax bases, making 
the county competitive in the market. Mr. Causey noted that based on the State’s county 
and municipal Retirement System and the viability of the system, it is expected that the 
county and municipal System will be strong for many years to come.  

 The Board recessed briefly. 

Item 2: Consideration of Actions to Departmental Requests from Board 
Planning Session  

1. Emergency Management – Mr. Causey informed the Board that the staff wished 
to do additional research on the matter of fire inspections and alternate revenue 
sources. With regard to the replacement vehicles, Mr. Causey stated he was 
inclined to include it in his proposed budget. He suggested a pre-budget work 
session in mid-April to make some up/down decisions on items to be included 
in the proposed budget.  
  

2. Public Works – Mr. Causey recommended to the Board that Public Works be 
permitted to add one (1) position, with an additional position of to be funded by 
revenue from the water system. Upon a motion by Commissioner Wooten and 
seconded by Commissioner Parker, the Board voted to unanimously to approve 
the hiring of one employee to the Public Works Department effective July 1, 2015, 
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and a second employee when the Water District demonstrates the ability to fund 
the salary.  
 

3. Aging - Finance Officer David Clack presented the Board financial analysis of 
Department of Aging’s transportation budget, noting that the county contributes 
$338,000, approximately 30% of the total funds. Aging Director Lorie Sutton 
informed the Board that grant funding must be used to provide services through 
local government and non-profit organizations only. Mr. Clack brought to the 
attention of the Board that a decision one way or the other would have direct 
impact on the Department of Aging’s overall budget and suggested there is more 
time allowed to do more research. After much deliberating, Mr. Clack 
recommended to the Board that the decision to continue County contribution to 
transportation be tabled to the April 6, 2015 meeting.  
 

4. Social Services – Mr. Causey presented to the Board the request for fourteen (14) 
full-time positions, six (6) part-time positions and related IT equipment and 
furnishings costs using additional state/federal reimbursements. Mr. Causey 
stated that due to the demands on newly implemented government mandated 
programs such as NC FAST and the Affordable Care Act there is a need for 
additional employees. He notified the Board that the salaries of the new 
positions, along with the costs of IT equipment and furnishings will be covered 
with no net costs to the County. In addition, there will be an estimated $500,000 
net gain for the county in this current fiscal year. The newly implemented 
positions will remain as long as the salary costs are covered by the federal funds. 
In the event there is a need to downsize, the downsizing would be done so by 
several methods, including attrition. Social Services Director Sarah Bradshaw 
presented the Board with information in regards to the demands of NC FAST 
and the Affordable Care Act, citing that Social Service is failing to meet the 
requirements and is unable to meet the requirements with contracted temporary 
help. Upon a motion made by Commissioner Wooten and seconded by 
Commissioner Parker, the Board voted unanimously to approve the proposal (in 
the current fiscal year) to increase the fourteen (14) full-time position and six (6) 
part-time positions, equipment, furnishings, and related costs using state and 
federal reimbursements, with the caveat that such begin to incur County costs 
that the difficult decisions would be considered to downsize. 
 

5. Elections – In regards to the decision on the amount of capital reserve budgeted 
for purchase of new voting equipment, the Board decided to table the decision. 
The Board agreed to allow the Board of Elections to change the part-time 
position to a full-time position and to include the related changes in the budget, 
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the position not to be advertised until there were actions to authorize the 
position.  
 

6. Veterans – The Board agreed to table the decision. 

Adjournment 

 Upon a motion made by Commissioner Parker and seconded by Commissioner 
Kirby, the Board adjourned.  
 
 
 
______________________________  _________________________________ 
 Billy C. Lockamy, Chairman                                 Susan J. Holder, Clerk to the Board 
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SAMPSON COUNTY,                                                                              May 4, 2015 
NORTH CAROLINA 
 
 

The Sampson County Board of Commissioners convened for dinner at 5:00 p.m. 
on Monday, May 4, 2015 at the Sampson County Extension Center, 555 Agriculture 
Place, Clinton, North Carolina. Members present: Chairman Billy C. Lockamy, Vice 
Chairperson Sue Lee, and Commissioners Albert D. Kirby Jr., Harry Parker, and Clark 
H. Wooten. 

Following dinner, County Extension Director Eileen Coite and members of her 
staff presented the Report to the People, which included 2014 Sampson County 
Cooperative Extension highlights and future plans.  

Reconvene for Regular Meeting  

The Sampson County Board of Commissioners reconvened for their regular 
scheduled meeting at 7:00 p.m. on Monday, May 4, 2015 in the County Auditorium, 435 
Rowan Road in Clinton, North Carolina. All members were present.  

The Chairman convened the meeting and called upon Commissioner Parker for 
the invocation. Commissioner Wooten then led the Pledge Allegiance. 

Approval of Agenda 

  Upon a motion made by Chairman Lockamy and seconded by Commissioner 
Parker the Board voted unanimously to approve the agenda with the addition of Tab 3 
item (d), a revised resolution for the CDBG-ED grant.  

 The Chairman recognized members of Boy Scout Troop # 27 from Graves 
Memorial Presbyterian church, who were attending in pursuit of their Citizenship in the 
Community badge.  
 
Roads 

 
Keith Eason, NCDOT Assistant District Engineer, presented the Board with an 

update on Keith Road. Mr. Eason informed the Board that Keith Road will receive 
partial funding which will be enough to begin the construction of the road. He stated 
that funding is not enough to cover the asphalting of the road and that he hopes to 
receive future funding to complete the project. Mr. Eason also stated that Litter Sweep 
had been successful at collecting trash throughout the county. Commissioner Parker 
expressed concerns about the 55 mph speed limit zone at the intersection of Will Road 
and Butler Island Road, which lies within the Roseboro Elementary School zone. He 
stated that some of his constituents had expressed safety concerns. He concluded by 
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asking Mr. Eason to look into moving the 55 mph sign outside the school zone, which 
would make it congruent with other school zones. Mr. Eason agreed to do so. 

 
Item 1: Planning and Zoning Items 
 
 Update on the Comprehensive Transportation Plan for Sampson County Senior 
Planner Lyle Moore presented Suzette Morales of NC Department of Transportation. 
Ms. Morales presented an update on the status of the Comprehensive Transportation 
Plan for Sampson County.  
 
Item 2: Reports and Presentations 

 Recognition of the Governor’s Volunteer Award Recipient Wanda Smiley, 
County Coordinator for the Governor’s Volunteer Award, presented Ms. Jan West and 
Mr. Steve Stefanovich with their Governor’s Volunteer Award. The Governor’s 
Volunteer Service Award honors the true spirit of volunteerism by recognizing 
individuals, groups and businesses that make a significant contribution to their 
community through volunteer service. Ms. West devoted countless hours each 
Thursday as a hospice volunteer with the 3HC program. Mr. Stefanovich served as a 
member of the Clinton City Council and many other boards, including his most recent 
service to the Sampson Community College Foundation. Mr. Stefanovich has also been 
named a Governor’s Medallion Award recipient as one of the top 20 volunteers in the 
State.  
 
 Report on Results of Refunding of the 2006 Certificates of Participation and 
Water District II General Obligation Bonds Finance Officer David Clack provided a 
report on the successful results of the refinancing of the Certificates of Participation and 
the Water District II general obligation bonds. He thanked the Board for approving the 
project and authorizing staff to proceed in a quick and efficient manner, the County 
Manager, Assistant County Manager and Finance staff for their assistance, along with 
underwriters, financial consultants, bond counsel and LGC staff. Mr. Clack stated that 
when the refunding was originally presented to the Board, it was anticipated that it 
would include only a portion of the 2006 COPs issue, the Courthouse Extension debt, 
the debt on the Public Works offices, and all of the general obligation debt for both 
water districts. However, after financial analysis it was decided the County would not 
recognize savings on all of the issues; therefore, in order to maximize savings, the 
portions refunded were the entire 2006 COPs issue and all the general obligation debt 
for Water District II. Mr. Clack noted that in the month of April, the County sold 
$40,410,000 in limited obligation bonds to refund the outstanding 2006 Certificates of 
Participation used for school construction. The new bonds have a true interest cost of 
3.25%, as opposed to the 4.43% interest cost on the original bonds, resulting in a total 
cash flow savings of $4,795,397 over the remaining 21 year life of the bonds, as opposed 
to the estimated $2,570,009 originally presented. Mr. Clack stated that the County 
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would have savings amounts per year ranging from $166,353 to $236,503. He informed 
the Board that the sale had transpired, with a closing date of June 3, 2015. Mr. Clack 
then informed the Board that later in April, the County sold $9,990,000 in general 
obligation refunding bonds to refund the six general obligation issues of Water District 
II. The interest rates on these issues range from 4.25% to 5.125%, with a true interest cost 
for the new issues of 3.7%. He then informed the Board that the new interest rate, which 
includes the refunding of District I, produces a saving of $1,542,429 over the remaining 
29 year term of the bonds. Mr. Clack stated that the County would have savings 
amounts per year ranging from a maximum of $72,778 to a minimum of $8,348. The 
original estimated cash flow savings, including the refunding of District I, was 
$1,591,079 over the 29 year term, with a true interest cost of 3.65%. The closing date on 
the general obligation issues is May 28, 2015. Mr. Clack concluded by stating that none 
of the new bonds result in debt extension and will be paid off just as the original bonds 
would have. County Manager Ed Causey noted that with the original funding the 
Board bought insurance to achieve their bond rating, at a cost of $473,000. This time, he 
noted, Standard and Poors and Moody’s rated the County as an A and an A1, without 
buying bond insurance. This, he said, means someone is doing something right, and 
commended Mr. Clack for his work. Mr. Causey also commended the Board for their 
leadership and direction. He lauded the Water District/Well projects, implementation 
of the Pay Plan as well as the Economic Development projects as key components for 
the financial stability of the county in the future.  
 
Item 3:  Action Items 
  
 Public Hearing- Naming of Private Road The Chairman opened the hearing and 
called upon Assistant County Manager Susan Holder. Ms. Holder presented the Board 
with recommendations of the Road Naming Committee. The floor was opened for 
public comments, and no comments were received. Upon a motion made by 
Commissioner Wooten and seconded by Commissioner Lee, the Board voted 
unanimously to name the roads as recommended:  
 

 PVT 1603 817 - Mingo Ln 
 PVT 1105 2650 - Star Legacy Ln 

 
Consideration of Budget Preparation Schedule The County Manager reported 

that the proposed budget would be presented on June 1, 2015. The Board discussed 
potential dates for budget work sessions and a budget public hearing. While members 
had conflicts with dates suggested, a tentative work session date of June 10 at 6:00 p.m. 
was noted (Board would recess their June meeting to that date). Upon motion made by 
Commissioner Wooten and seconded by Vice Chairperson Lee, the Board voted 
unanimously to schedule the public hearing for June 15, 2015 at 6:00 p.m.  
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Appointments- Airport Authority Upon a motion made by Vice Chairperson Lee 
and a second by Commissioner Wooten, the Board voted unanimously to appoint 
Andrew Jackson (completing the term of Mr. Theodore Thomas, term expiration of 
10/2017). 

 
Appointments- Sampson Community College Board of Trustees Upon a motion 

made by Vice Chairperson Lee and a second by Commissioner Wooten, the Board voted 
unanimously to reappoint Mr. James H. (Jimmy) Thornton to the Sampson Community 
College Board of Trustees. 

 
Appointments- Southeastern Economic Development Commission Upon a 

motion made by Vice Chairperson Lee and a second by Commissioner Wooten, the 
Board voted unanimously to reappoint Mr. William (Bill) Turlington to the 
Southeastern Economic Development Commission. 

 
Approval Economic Development Resolution Revision for CDBG-ED Grant 

(walk on) Economic Development Director John Swope presented the Board with a 
revised resolution regarding Sampson County’s application for Community 
Development Block Grant, ED funds. The revised resolution reflects a grant amount of 
$566,925, as opposed to $541,925 as was originally adopted October 6, 2014. Upon a 
motion made by Commissioner Wooten and a second by Commissioner Parker, the 
Board voted unanimously to approve the revised resolution. (Copy filed in Inc. Minute 
Book _____, Page _____.) 

 
Item 4: Consent Agenda 
 
 Upon a motion made by Commissioner Wooten and seconded by Chairperson 
Lee, the Board unanimously to approve the Consent Agenda items as follows: 
 

a. Approved the minutes of the January 13, 2015; April 6, 2015; and April 20, 
2015 meetings (Copy filed in Inc. Minute Book _____, Page _____.).  
 

b. Approved the execution of the Field Internship Agreement between Wayne 
Community College and Sampson County EMS (Copy filed in Inc. Minute 
Book _____, Page _____.) 

 
c.   Approved the following tax refunds: 
 
     
 

 
  

#6856  Jesse B. Carlisle  $130.16 
#6843  Victor Lee Smith Jr.   $226.93 
#6828  Thornton Homes Co.   $181.86 
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d. Approved the following budget amendments: 
 

EXPENDITURE  Aging 

Code Number  Description (Object of Expenditure)  Increase  Decrease

02558660  544000  PCII – Contracted Services    $5,351.00

02558670  544000  Home Repairs – Contracted Labor    $2,061.00

02558680  526200  Senior Center – Dept Supplies  $2,443.00 

02558680  526201  Senior Center – Dept Supplies  $500.00 

02558680  531100  Senior Center – Travel  $200.00 

02558710  522100  ADHC – Food Provision  $800.00 

02558710  526200  ADHC – Departmental Supplies  $5,958.00 

02558710  531100  ADHC – Travel   $200.00 

02558710  531100  ADHC – Telephone & Postage  $455.00 

02558800  522100  Nutrition – Food Provision    $3,840.00

02558800  596000  Nutrition – Transportation  $696.00 

REVENUE 

Code Number  Source of Revenue  Increase  Decrease

02035866  403601  Mid‐Carolina – HCCBG – PC II    $5,351.00

02035867  403601  Mid‐Carolina – HCCBG – Home Repair    $2,061.00

02035868  403601  Mid‐Carolina – HCCBG – Senior Center  $3,143.00 

02035871  403601  Mid‐Carolina – HCCBG – ADHC  $7,413.00 

02035880 403601 Mid‐Carolina – HCCBG – Nutrition $3,840.00

02035880  403665 Mid‐Carolina – HCCBG – Nutrition $696.00 

EXPENDITURE  Health Department ‐ Diabetes 

Code Number  Description (Object of Expenditure)  Increase  Decrease

12551110  526200  DEPARTMENT SUPPLIES  $1,360.00 

12551110  549100  DUES & SUBSCRIPTIONS  $140.00 

REVENUE 

Code Number  Source of Revenue  Increase  Decrease

12535111  404000  STATE ASSISTANCE  $1,500.00 

       

EXPENDITURE  Health Department – Healthy Carolinians 

Code Number  Description (Object of Expenditure)  Increase  Decrease

12551570  526990  MISCELLANEOUS EXPENSE  $300.00 

REVENUE 

Code Number  Source of Revenue  Increase  Decrease

12535157  408402  DONATIONS  $300.00 

       

EXPENDITURE  Health Department ‐ BCCCP 

Code Number  Description (Object of Expenditure)  Increase  Decrease

12551560  526200  DEPARTMENT SUPPLIES  $5,969.00 
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REVENUE 

Code Number  Source of Revenue  Increase  Decrease

12535156  408401  DONATIONS  $500.00 

       

EXPENDITURE  Aging 

Code Number  Description (Object of Expenditure)  Increase  Decrease

02558670  526200  Home Repairs – Dept Supplies  $600.00 

REVENUE 

Code Number  Source of Revenue  Increase  Decrease

02035867  408403  Home Repairs – Fan Project  $600.00 

EXPENDITURE  Tax 

Code Number  Description (Object of Expenditure)  Increase  Decrease

11141400  519100  PROFESSIONAL SERVICES  $14,000.00 

REVENUE 

Code Number  Source of Revenue  Increase  Decrease

11141400  404125  LEGAL FEES COLLECTED  $14,000.00 

EXPENDITURE  Finance ‐ Airport 

Code Number  Description (Object of Expenditure)  Increase  Decrease

11141250  535100  Maint/Repair bldgs. and grounds  $10,230.00 

21941250  582096  Transfer to general fund  $10,230.00 

REVENUE 

Code Number  Source of Revenue  Increase  Decrease

11034125  409619  Transfer from capital reserve  $10,230.00 

21034125  409900  Fund balance appropriated  $10,230.00 

       

 
 Approved annual applications for Public School Building Capital Fund/NC 

Education Lottery (Copy filed in Inc. Minute Book _____, Page _____.) 
 

Item 5: Board Information 

The following items were provided to the Board for information only: 

a. 2015 County Health Rankings 
 

b. Atlantic Coast Pipeline Project Update 
 

c. Update – Sampson County Initiatives Implemented by Cumberland Community 
Action Program, Inc. (2014) 
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County Manager Reports 
  

There were no reports other than the comments made earlier. 
 
Public Comments 
 
 The floor was opened for public comments, and the following were offered: 
 
Bruce McLamb: I read in the paper that y’all have had a discussion about consolidating 
the school boards. For 25 years, I’ve been trying to consolidate them. The reason is a few 
facts. The 18 cents, probably 90% of the people in Clinton do not know that they are 
paying it. I’ve asked several people, just in town, do you know you’re paying 18 cents 
tax on schools. They say no, we don’t know it. It’s been going on so long, they don’t 
even know it. Eighteen cents gives Clinton an advantage because our school board 
gives $750 or more (whatever the current amount is) to each child in each school – 
Union, Midway and all of them. They give Clinton the same thing, but Clinton takes 
their 18 cents, and they go out here in the county and they can go to Midway and pick 
the best teacher that they’ve got in Midway and they can say you come to Clinton and 
we’ll give you $2,500 extra per year. That’s not fair to the county. I know they do this. I 
can verify it by people that I have talked to. By teachers who has been offered this. Any 
time you go by the Clinton School Board out there, I guarantee there’s not less than 15 
cars out there. I don’t know what these people are doing, but they’re not educating our 
children. It can be done with one school board as easy as two. Cumberland County has 
67 schools with one school board. Wake County has probably a hundred and some with 
one school board. Little ol’ Sampson County can’t do 7 schools with one school board? 
Something needs to be done. I think if 2016 if we put it on the ballot for people in 
Clinton who want to pay that tax, and they know what it is, I think they’ll vote it down. 
I understand people keep saying you can’t change it, you have to go to the higher value; 
you have to charge the Sampson County people 18 cents. I don’t believe that. They say 
on the only way that you can do it is through the legislature. Well, the legislatures 
fixing to leave for two years. So 2016 is the time we’ll get back to doing it again. I think 
y’all probably could do something about it. I don’t know whether you could vote on it 
and say we’re going to combine them. We’re going to have one school board. I think 
you could. Nonetheless, we need to look at it for the next two years and see if we can’t 
get this county up to date and go one school board. 
 
Amanda Bradshaw: Thank you for allowing me to speak on behalf of Sampson County 
Parks and Recreation, the parents and the children. This program provides structure. It 
also teaches respect and self-discipline. It helps educate them on the fundamentals of 
many sports, and allows them to be a part of something positive in a world full of 
negativity. Although I’m not educated on the budget in its entirety, I know this 
program costs the County a lot of money. I know without a doubt that is would be a 
huge mistake to cut it from the budget and/or do away with it completely. I propose 
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that we take a step back and look at how we can keep it and how we can possibly fund 
it a little bit differently. One, raise the registration fee per child a couple of dollars. Two, 
allow the districts to fundraise, possibly seeking sponsorships from people in the 
community or allow them to learn to raise money by selling things. In closing, I would 
like to volunteer myself to help in any way to see this program thrive and to stay in 
place. I realize the program may need to be restructured a little and that is 
understandable. Please allow myself and other dedicated parents within the County 
help in any way we can. Thank you for responding and reading emails. I gave your 
email addresses out. I appreciate you taking time to read these and respond back to 
them and listen to their voices. The program means a lot to our children and our 
county.  
 
Adjournment 
 

Upon a motion made by Commissioner Wooten and seconded by Commissioner 
Parker, the Board voted unanimously to adjourn. 

 
 
 
________________________________  ________________________________ 
Billy C. Lockamy, Chairman   Susan J. Holder, Clerk to the Board 
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Sampson County Department of Aging 
405 County Complex Road; Suite 140 

Clinton, NC  28328 
910-592-4653 

 
 
 
 

Memo: 
 
 
TO:  Ed Causey, County Manager 
 
FROM: Lorie Sutton, Aging Director 
 
DATE:  May 18, 2015 
 
RE:  Nutrition – Food Services BID 

 
  

In soliciting bids for food services for Sampson County Department of Aging’s Nutrition 
Program, the formal bidding requirements were followed per North Carolina General Statue. 
The request for bids was advertised on May 8, 2015 in the Sampson Independent giving the 
required seven full day lapse between the date the notice was advertised and the date of the bid 
opening.  
 
The advertisement gave notice that Sampson County would receive sealed bids until May 18, 
2015 at 10:00am at the Sampson County Administration Building and that those sealed bids 
would be opened at that time. Also, the Bid packet was mailed out to five possible vendors. 
 
The public opening of the sealed bids was held on May 18, 2015 at 10:00am as published. 
There was one (1) bid received by Bateman Senior Meals (Compass Group USA). The bid was 
opened, publicly announced and recorded on the Bid Tally sheet.   
 
Based on information in the BID packet, we respectfully request permission to enter into a 
contract with Bateman Senior Meals (Compass Group USA) for one (1) year with the option to 
extend the contract under the same terms and conditions for two additional terms of one year. 
 
Thank you for your consideration. 
 
/ls 
 
Attachments:  Bid Tally Form 
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M E M O R A N D U M 
 
 TO: Board of Commissioners 
 
 FROM: David K. Clack, Finance Officer 
 
 DATE: May 22, 2015 
 
 SUBJECT: Public Auction of Surplus Property 
 
 
In accordance with General Statute 160A-267 and 160A-279, the Finance Department 
respectfully requests the adoption of the attached resolution that authorizes a public 
auction be scheduled for Friday, June 26, 2015 at the Public Works Department. 
 
Also attached is a list of the personal property to be auctioned.  

Sampson County Finance Department 
David K. Clack, Finance Officer 
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Sale of Sampson County Personal Property 
 
 

 
 WHEREAS, the Sampson County Board of Commissioners recognizes that 
personal property of Sampson County periodically becomes surplus and/or obsolete; it 
is hereby 
 
 RESOLVED, pursuant to G.S. 160a-270(b) that the following articles of personal 
property be declared surplus and are hereby ordered sold at public auction to the 
highest bidder for cash or approved check at the area behind the Sampson County 
Public Works Offices on Commerce Street, Clinton, North Carolina on June 26, 2015, at 
9:30 A.M..  All items shall be sold as is and where is.  No warranty or guarantee, written 
or implied is offered. 
 
 RESOLVED FURTHER, all employees involved in conducting the sale, and the 
Board of County Commissioners are prohibited from purchasing any item or items 
herein listed to be sold. 
 
 RESOLVED FURTHER, that prior to said sale the property which is hereinafter 
listed shall be examined by all department heads and any items useful to such 
department will be removed from the list of items to be sold and shall be transferred to 
the inventory of the department expressing a need therefore. 
 
 RESOLVED FURTHER, that the Sampson County Finance Officer is hereby 
authorized to conduct the public auction of the articles hereinafter described and is 
directed to make such advertising as required by law prior to said sale. 
 
 RESOLVED FURTHER, to hereby consent to allow the public auction to be 
performed by a licensed auctioneer. 
 
The items of personal property which are subject to this resolution are vehicles and 
miscellaneous items of furniture, equipment, and supplies listed on the attached pages. 
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Surplus Vehicles

Year Make Model VIN #

2006 Ford Van 1FTSS34L86HA67657

2009 Ford Van 1FTDS34L69DA40896

2010 Dodge Charger 2B3AA4CT9AH120702

2010 Dodge Charger 283AA4CT5AH303188

2010 Dodge Charger 2B3AA4CT7AH120701

2010 Dodge Charger 2B3AA4CT4AH120705

2009 Dodge Charger 2B3KA43T09H610848

2009 Dodge Charger 2B3KA43T59H610845

2010 Dodge Charger 2B3AA4CT6AH120706

2007 Ford Crown Victoria 2FAFP71W67X104639

2010 Dodge Charger 2B3AA4CTXAH120708

2009 Dodge Charger 2B3KA43T79H567514

2005 Ford Crown Victoria 2FAFP71W75X173756

2009 Dodge Charger 2B3KA43T09H567516

2009 Dodge Charger 2B3KA43T99H567515

2006 Chevrolet Truck 1GCEC19T76Z198144

2004 Chevrolet Silverado 1GCEK19T94E302592

2006 Ford Crown Victoria 2FAFP71W46X102645

2007 Ford Crown Victoria 2FAFP71W77X104651

2006 Ford Crown Victoria 2FAFP71W76X102641

2000 Ford Explorer 1FMDU72X1YUB67234

2007 Ford Crown Victoria 2FAFP71W87X104643

2006 Dodge Charger 2B3KA43H46H504958

2004 Ford Explorer 1FMZU72E6YUV81571

1996 Ford Crown Victoria 2FALP71W9TX113400

2007 Ford Crown Victoria 2FAFP71W07X104653

2006 Ford Crown Victoria 2FAFP71W86X102647

2000 Ford Truck 1FTRX18V3YNB46702
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72" Round Tables

60" Round Tables

1 Drawer Rolling File Cabinets

Computer mounts for automobiles

Blood Pressure Machine

Overhead Projectors

TV/DVD/VCR Combo

Typewriters

Fax Machines

Printers

Laptops

Monitors

Computer Processer Unit

Key Boards and mice

DVD Player

TV/DVD Combo

Modem and Mux computer communications equipment

Calculators

Copier/Printer

Hasler WJ 180 mail machine and scale

Addressograph

Lab Line Imperial II Incubator

Answering machines

Shredder

Scanners

Rolling carts

Desk and side chairs

Surplus items located in the Warehouse
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SAMPSON COUNTY  
BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

 
            ITEM ABSTRACT 

 
ITEM NO. 

 
5 

 

     
 x Information Only  Public Comment 

Meeting Date: June 1, 2015  Report/Presentation  Closed Session 
   Action Item  Planning/Zoning 
   Consent Agenda  Water District Issue 

  
 

INFORMATION ONLY 
 

 For all Board Information items, please contact the County Manager’s Office if you wish to 
have additional information on any of the following. 

 
 

a. Atlantic Coast Pipeline Project Update 
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POLICIES AND PROCEDURES REGARING PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
A period reserved for comments from the public on topics not otherwise included on 
that evening’s agenda will be included as an item of business on all agendas of 
regularly-scheduled Board of Commissioners meetings and shall be deemed the “Public 
Comment” segment of the agenda. The Public Comment segment of the agenda will be 
placed at the end of the agenda, following the conclusion of all other open session 
business. 
 
As with Public Hearings, the Chair (or presiding officer) will determine and announce 
limits on speakers at the start of the Public Comment period. Generally, each speaker 
will be allocated five (5) minutes. Speakers may not allocate their time to another speaker. 
The Chairman (or presiding officer) may, at his discretion, decrease this time allocation, if the  
number of persons wishing to speak would unduly prolong the meeting. 

 
The Public Comment period shall not exceed a total of thirty (30) minutes unless the Board entertains 
a successful majority vote to extend this period. 

 
An individual wishing to address the Board during the Public Comment period shall register with the 
Clerk to the Board prior to the opening of the meeting by signing his or her name, address and a short 
description of his or her topic on a sign-up sheet stationed in the lobby of the County Auditorium.  
 
If time allows, those who fail to register before the meeting may speak during the Public Comment 
period.  These individuals will speak following those who registered in advance. At this time in the 
agenda, an individual should raise his or her hand and ask to be recognized by the Board Chair (or 
presiding officer); and then state his or her name, address and introduce the topic to be addressed. 

 
Items of discussion during the Public Comment segment of the meeting will be only those 
appropriate to Open Meetings.  Closed Meeting topics include, but are not limited to, such subjects as 
personnel, acquisition of real property, and information protected by the client-attorney privilege.  
Closed Meeting subjects will not be entertained. 

 
Because subjects of Special and Emergency Meetings are often regulated by General Statutes, there 
will be no Public Comments segment reserved on agendas of these meetings; however, Special and 
Emergency Meetings are open for public attendance. 

 
The Public Comments segment of the agenda is intended to provide a forum for the Board of 
Community to listen to citizens; there shall be no expectation that the Board will answer 
impromptu questions. However, Board members, through the presiding officer, may ask the speaker 
questions for clarification purposes. The Board will not take action on an item brought up during the 
Public Comments segment of the agenda and, when appropriate, items will be referred to the 
Manager or the proper Department Head. 
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